Susquehanna Area Regional Airport Authority

Airport Operations Committee

September 20, 2019
Minutes

A meeting of the SARAA Airport Operations Committee took place on Friday, September 20, 2019 and was called to order by Mr. Hume at 8:00 a.m. in the David C. McIntosh Boardroom, Harrisburg International Airport with the following members of the Committee present:



    
          
Erik Hume

Amma Johnson
                                                Bennett Chotiner
Ronald Rouse

Also attending were Timothy Edwards (Executive Director),  Marshall Stevens (Deputy Executive Director), Carolyn Van Newkirk (SARAA Board), James Helsel (via tele-conference) (SARAA Board), Jim Mann (SARAA Board), James Gross (SARAA Board), Jim Anderson (SARAA Board), Tom Peiffer (Deputy Director, Finance & Administration), Scott Miller (Deputy Director of Advertising and PR),  Belinda Svirbely (Deputy Director, Operations & Security), Kevin Bryner (Deputy Director, Information Technology) and Camille Springer (Executive Assistant). 
Minutes:  The minutes of the August 23, 2019 Airport Operations Committee were deemed approved.  

Enplanement Report:

Mr. Miller reported that August passengers totaled 135,166, which is 15.5% above budget and 10.9% more than 2018.  August was a record for passenger traffic, just beating August 1997 by 178 passengers.  United was the only airline down in August due to the late return of the mainline aircraft.  Landed weight was down due to fewer flights by FedEx resulting from no more Amazon business.  YTD passengers totaled 990,472, which is 10.2% ahead of budget and 17% ahead of YTD 2018.   Departing seats YTD were up 4.1% vs. budget, and up 9.4% vs. last year.    Total air cargo tonnage is up .5 % vs. YTD 2018.  YTD Landed Weight was up[ 6.6% vs. budget and up 4.6% vs. YTD 2018. MDT YTD operations were 31,230, which is down 7.5% vs. YTD 2018.  YTD operations at CXY were 16,448, up 9.5% vs. year-to-date.    HIA parking revenues are at an all-time high, up 13.3% year-to-date vs. 2018.  The average departing passenger generates $11,92 in parking revenue at HIA.
Marketing News & Events:

· The full scale emergency drill will be held on September 21, 2019. 

· The Legislative Luncheon will be held on September 23rd.   
· Mr. Edwards and Mr. Miller will be attending the Allegiant conference in Las Vegas starting on September 30th.  

· There will be an HIA, TSA, PA DOT press conference at HIA on October 16, 2019 regarding REAL ID.
Passenger/Business Incentive Programs:  Marie Byers gave an update on the following Passenger/Business Incentive Programs:  

· Susquehanna Club/Flyer Rewards Program:  There are currently more than 3,300 active members in the Flyer Rewards Program.  Staff is currently looking at new opportunities for the Susquehanna Club including weekend hours.
· XpressPark Program:  There are more than 600 passengers enrolled in the Xpress Park Program.  90% of XpressPark members used the garage and the program generated over $200K in 2018.  New opportunities for this program that staff is considering is a software upgrade to provide online enrollment.  New software would include moving to a points system where passengers can accumulate points to redeem for free parking.
· Thanks Again Program:  There are 600 members in the Central PA region.  There is an average of 71 transactions at HIA per month, with an average transaction of $31.

· HIA Donation Station:  There is a donation station set up at security checkpoint for passengers to put spare change in.  The charities so far include Central PA Food Bank, Salvation Army and PA Wounded Warriors.  HIA Passengers have helped donate over $1,450 to local charities.
Project Update:

Mr. Edwards reported on the following:
Runway Rehabilitation, HIA:  A substantial completion inspection was held on Thursday, September 19th.  The punch list items will be completed before the end of September.   
Airport Drive Rehabilitation, HIA:   This project is approximately 70% completed.  The contractor is currently working on rehabilitation and reconstruction of the eastern portion of the roadway.  This project is expected to be substantially complete by the end of October.   
Air National Guard, Base Parking Lot:  The contractor completed paving and stripping of the new parking lot, and installed the new permanent fencing.  The contractor also installed new high voltage electrical switch gear to provide power to the entire Air National Guard installation.

Rehabilitate Flood Dike:  A contract was awarded o KC Construction on September 4th, and a preconstruction meeting is being scheduled for early October.  
Grants:
SARAA has received all of the 2019 FAA grants for which it applied.
Purchase 2020 Police Utility Patrol Vehicle:  
Mr. Edwards reported that this is to approve the purchase of one 2020 Ford Police Utility Patrol Vehicle.  This purchase is available via the COSTARS contract in the amount of $45,946.18.  This vehicle will replace a 2003 Ford Police Interceptor Sedan with over 112,000 miles.  Funding for this project will come from the 2019 Capital Project budget.       
There were no objections to forwarding this item to the full Board for approval.
Terminal Apron Remarking, HIA: 
Mr. Edwards reported that this is to award a contract to Airport Design Consultants, Inc. (ADCI) for the amount of $89,000 to develop bid documents and construction administration services to remark the terminal apron aircraft gates at HIA.  SARAA previously had ADCI produce a planning document to identify potential aircraft for all HIA gates.  The plan showed that HIA’s current gate layout is outdated due to changes in aircraft fleets and some gates cannot safely accommodate some aircraft that service HIA.   The design project is broken into two phases.  The first phase is to complete bid documents and specification to remark Gate B3, B4, B5 and B6.  The second phase is to develop bid document to remark all remaining gates to meet a minimum ADG3 aircraft.  They recently completed a re-marking planning document of the HIA terminal apron and are familiar with the site.  Funding for this project will come from the professional services line item in the Engineering Department’s 2019 and 2020 operating budget.  
There were no objections to forwarding this item to the full Board for approval.  
Tensioned Fabric Structure System—Electrical Service, HIA:
Mr. Edwards reported that this is to approve the award of a contract to W.L. Byers Electric, Inc. in the amount of $21,000 to install electrical service to the rigid metal frame building that will house the Granular Activated Carbon (GAC) tanks at HIA.  In response to elevated levels of perflourinated compounds of PFOS and PFOA, SARAA installed two, 20,000 gallon GAC tanks to filter raw water from Well 12 at HIA.  In the August 2019 meeting, the Board awarded a contract to construct a rigid metal frame with fabric membrane covering building to house the GAC tanks.  A separate contract is needed for electrical service to hook up the lighting and heating for the building.  Two firms submitted bids with W.L. Byers Electric being the low bidder.  This project has been included in the water/wastewater department’s operating budget.

There were no objections to forwarding this item to the full Board for approval.

Upgrade Radio Communications with Tracking:
Mr. Edwards reported that this is to approve the purchase of radio hardware and software to enable tracking of SARAA communication radios within all levels of the terminal building facility.  The total cost of the equipment, installation and software is $37,141.13.  In 2018, a deficiency in our radio system was exposed following a medical concern causing a fall by a second shift worker.  Following the activation of his radio’s emergency button, neither the worker nor his radio could be located in the basement area of the terminal building.  To correct this condition, the handheld radios needed to be upgraded to a model that includes Bluetooth communications capabilities.  The tracking system can be expanded in the future to also track vehicle radios equipped with GPS technology.  Funding for this project was approved as part of the 2019 Capital Improvement Program.
There were no objections to forwarding this item to the full Board for approval.  

Purchase Airport Operations Vehicle:
Mr. Edwards reported that this is to approve the purchase of a 2019 Chevrolet Tahoe SUV vehicle for use by the HIA Fire Department.  The cost will be $36,500.00 plus communications and lighting installation estimated at approximately $3,000.  Total cost will be $39,500.00.  The current Fire Department SUV is used by the Fire Chief to travel to all SARAA airports for fire safety inspections, by firefighters for perimeter checks at HIA and for travel related training.  The SSV is a special service type vehicle that is built for rugged use and includes the additional wiring for lighting required for emergency service.  This vehicle will also serve as a command vehicle for emergency services if it is needed.  Communication radios and required lighting will be installed for fire service and airfield compliance.  Funding for this project will be from the 2019 Capital Budget.  The vehicle is available via the PA-COSTARS.
There were no objections to forwarding this item to the full Board for approval.
Purchase Wheel Loader and Attachment, HIA:

Mr. Edwards reported that this is to approve the purchase of one wheel loader and one set lifting forks for use by the HIA Airport Airfield Maintenance Department.  The loader is available via state contract at a cost of $150,500.00.  The current wheeled loaders are a 1992 John Deere and a 1995 Case left over from PennDot.  The replacement vehicle will include a 3.0 cubic-yard scoop bucket, 72” construction lifting forks and a mounted spare wheel and tire.  This project will be funded from the SARAA Capital Budget and is available in the 2019 calendar year.  The purchase will be via state contract and it will not require bidding.
There were no objections to forwarding this item to the full Board for approval.  
Emergency Well-Head Treatment (Heat Trace), HIA:

Mr. Edwards reported that this is to approve the award of an emergency contract to Edwards Electric & Telecom, Inc. in an amount of $24,970 to install electric heat trace pipe insulation to protect piping for the emergency treatment equipment at Well #12.  The above ground exposed piping for the system needs to be protected with electric heat trace and insulation to prevent freezing during the winter.  Three quotes were received with Edwards Electric being the low quote.  The cost of this construction work was included in a line item within the 2019 budget for the Water and Wastewater Department.
There were no objections to forwarding this item to the full Board for approval.

The Lamar Companies, CXY/Fourth Amendment to Lease:

Mr. Edwards reported that this is to approve a Sign Location Lease between SARAA and The Lamar Companies. Lamar has had a billboard located off Lewisberry Road since 1990. In 2011, SARAA and Lamar renewed the lease for eight years which is due to expire on September 30, 2019.  Lamar is seeking a new, eight year lease to remain on the property.  Lamar’s current rent is $3,996 per year.  They are proposing an approximate 2% annual rent increase.  The new lease will generate $37,164 over the eight year term.    
There were no objections to forwarding this to the full Board for approval as a Consent Calendar item.  
Gettysburg Operating Agreement:

Mr. Edwards reported that this is to authorize the Executive Director to execute an operating agreement with DB Services (or related entity) for use of the hangar to perform aircraft maintenance at Gettysburg Regional Airport.  SARAA has been approached by Dan Blouch, an A&P mechanic with military aircraft experience regarding the formation of a business at Gettysburg Regional Airport.  He is interested in helping to restore aircraft services to the airport.  SARAA is proposing the following terms:
Term:  Month to month

Facility:  Exclusive use of the main hangar facility in “as-is” condition

Permitted activity:  General aircraft maintenance

Rent:  No fixed rent.  Mr. Blouch will reimburse SARAA for all utilities.  All commercial activity will be subject to 3.5% of gross revenues as rent to SARAA.

Insurance and Licenses:  The business will be required to carry $1MM aircraft liability, $2MM Aviation General Liability, workers comp, $1MM pollution liability, and hangar keepers liability.

The final agreement will be reviewed by SARAA counsel.

There were no objections to forwarding this item to the full Board for approval.
GA Airports:

Mr. Stevens reported on the following events:
· The EAA Chapter 122 Young Eagles Event will be held on Saturday, September 21st at Capital City Executive Airport

· The Barnstormers Pancake Breakfast will be held on Saturday, September 28th and Sunday, September 29th at Gettysburg Regional Airport

· The Make-a-Wish Fly-In/Drive-In event sponsored by Cargill Aviation will be held on Saturday, October 5th at Capital City Executive Airport.

· The Ford Motor Tri-Motor event will be held from October 17th through October 20th at the Capital City Executive Airport. 
Adjournment:  Mr. Hume adjourned the meeting at 9:09 a.m.
Next Meeting:  Friday, October 25, 2019, 8:00 a.m., HIA
Respectfully submitted:

Timothy J. Edwards
Executive Director

Prepared by Camille Springer
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